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“...it is time that we, as 
letter carriers, create a 
culture of speaking out 
against ill treatment 
from our supervisors...”

Continued from page 1...
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Minutes of the 
  March 2018   
   General Meeting
The regular meeting of Branch 782 was called to order by 
President, Mike Towery, at 7:00 p.m. on the 28th day of March, 
2018 at the branch office, Bakersfield.  The flag salute was led by 
Trustee, Darryl Holderman.  All members of the Executive Board 
were present.  The stewards were present from Avenal, Brundage, 
Camino Media, Downtown, East Bakersfield, Oildale, Shafter, 
South, Stockdale and Taft.  Also present was the  Newsletter 
Editor, Basil Zuniga; Photographer, Anita Holderman; Assistant 
Treasurers, Debbie Guillet; Assistant Recording Secretary, Norma 
Hamer and Paul Greenfield of the Social and Recreation Commit-
tee.  The Minutes of the February 28, 2018 meeting were read by 
Asst. Recording Secretary, Norma Hamer and accepted with no 
additions or corrections.  

APPLICATION FOR MEMBERSHIP:  An  application was 
received from Fawn Parry of Ridgecrest.

REPORTS OF SPECIAL AND STANDING COMMIT-
TEES:  Teresa Ortega reported that everything is “booked and 
ready.  “Just kidding,” everything is on schedule.  Basil Zuniga 
apologized for not having the newsletter ready for Hillcrest this 
month.  He discussed page 14 which is about dogs.   The cartoons 
are dated from March 2003 thru June 2017.  Basil reported that 
he “likes it when Fred Acedo sees some of the cartoons and has 
forgotten that he even did them!”  He also apologized for the 
“questionable” cartoon, ‘the devil made him do it!”  He thanked 
Jeff Harrington and his sister for supplying the photos for the 
Bowling Tournament.  There are a lot more on the website.   Paul 
Greenfield reported that the Social and Recreation Committee 
Meeting was cancelled this month due to the passing of Frank 
Martinez.  The meetings are held on the third Thursday of each 
month.  Kim Gerdes reported no book sales this month, 613 
remaining. 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:   Kim Gerdes reported that the 
Convention hotel has been booked and airline tickets purchased.  
Gilroy Manglicmont reported that six CCA’s attended the meet-
ing, not a great turnout.

GOOD OF THE ASSOCIATION:  John Ortega reported that 
Jill Lemon of the Canoga Park Branch has sent raffle tickets for 
the Region 1 team fund.  Anyone interested in purchasing a ticket 
should contact John.  Mike Towery asked for a moment of silence 
for Frank Martinez who passes away March 17.  Basil Zuniga 
shared that even though he has known Frank for years, it was 
interesting for him to find out things about Frank.  One of his cus-
tomers attended the services; she talked about how he would call 
her by name and ask how she was doing.  Paul Greenfield also 
spoke at the services about Frank.  Molly Biggar made a motion 
to send Frank’s last check from the union to his wife.  Seconded 
by Jerry Patterson and passed.   Mike Towery introduced Joe 
Jones, retiree from Dole Ct. visiting from Oklahoma.  Joe retired 
from the USPS in 2004 with 47 years.  He also retired from 

Lowes after ll years.  Joe talked about being able to go on the 
“Honor Flight.”  He said they made him feel like a “king.”   Law 
enforcement closed the streets and interstate in Tulsa and DC to 
allow the bus with veterans to get through.  Pam Smith discussed 
the route inspections at Hillcrest.  Several carriers got Letters of 
Warning for expanding street time.  Management curtailed mail 
on the last day of the count.  Paul Greenfield made a motion to 
purchase 3 plaques, one for the office, one for the GMF and one 
for Brundage Station to commemorate Frank’s service on the 
Social and Recreation Committee.  Seconded by Jerry Patterson.  
A discussion was held.  Basil Zuniga made a friendly amendment 
that the Branch spend up to $200.  The amendment was accepted 
by Paul.   The motion was tabled.  It will be published in the 
newsletter and Paul will get more information on the costs to 
present at the next meeting. Hermie Encinas reminded members 
to make sure all the information on file regarding insurance and 
beneficiaries at the Post Office is up to date.  Joe Jones suggested 
having a Retiree Dinner.  There will be a meeting in April to 
work on the 2017-2018 Budget; we will look into adding it to the 
Budget.  Mike reminded members that we would need a mem-
ber to organize the dinner.  Mike Towery reported that the new 
District Manager, Al Santos, wants to be informed if management 
does not deliver the Food Drive bags and cards.  Angie Hernan-
dez reported that the Food Drive T-shirts are available for sale.  
All Food Drive Coordinators will meet at the GMF on April 12.

IMPROVEMENT OF THE ASSOCIATION:  Mike Towery 
reported National has filed a grievance on the new Safety Ambas-
sador program.  Do not volunteer to participate, if you have al-
ready said you would act as “Ambassador” let management know 
you will not longer be participating.  Management did away with 
Safety Captains and replaced it with this program which will be 
used to discipline carriers. Basil brought up the National Reas-
sessment Program, NRP; carriers have received letters regarding 
a Class Action Settlement.  Mike explained that a law suit was 
filed, if you received a letter you may be entitled to a portion of 
the settlement.

FINANCIAL SECRETARY’S REPORT:   Molly Biggar re-
ported that $13,959.07 was collected for March.

TREASURERS REPORT:   Molly Biggar reported:

 Beginning Balance  $69,216.47
 Dues and Income   $13,527.12
 Total Balance   $82,743.59
 Total Expenses   $21,841.35
 Ending Balance   $60,902.24

The MDA 50/50 Drawing was won by Norma Hamer who  
donated her winnings to MDA.  (15.50/15.50)

The Drawing for $500.00 would have been won by Laura Gordon 
if she had been present.

Jerry Patterson discussed the appointment of a new Sgt. at Arms.

There were 44 members present.  

The meeting adjourned at 7:49 p.m.

KIM GERDES
NALC Branch 782 Recording Secretary



Non-Members

Downtown Station
    Sarah Kirby
    Javier Cruz

South Station
    100% UNION!!!

Brundage/East Bakersfield
    100% UNION!!!

Hillcrest
  100% UNION!!!

Dole Court
  100% UNION!!!

Stockdale
    James Oh
    Marty Martinez
    Daniel Zuniga

Camino Media
  100% UNION!!!

Arvin
   100% UNION!!!

Avenal
  100% UNION!!!

California City
  100% UNION!!!

Delano
    Cynthia V. Quebral
    Daniela Barreto

Lamont
  100% UNION!!!

Edwards AFB
   Varline Reeder

Mojave
    Alexander Keller

Ridgecrest
    100% UNION!!!

   
Shafter
    M. D. Voights
    L. M. New

Taft
    K. J. Kaczmarek

Tehachapi
    B. C. Den Beeman

Trona
  100% UNION!!!

Wasco
  100% UNION!!!

*CCA names are in italics

There are only thirteen 
non-members in all of  

the cities we serve...  
Two of them are CCAs.

March 2018*

Each and EVERY month, Branch 782 
sponsors a drawing to encourage YOU 

to come to our monthly Meeting* 

This month YOU 
could win $500!

*THE FINE PRINT: To win the money YOU 
have to be present when YOUR name is drawn...

There is going to be a vote...

Come to a Union meeting. We’ve got the 
right answers for you. Really? Yup.

If I w
ork les

s 

than a full 

day, do I 
still 

get a break?

Can I get USPS money to pay for a uniform?

Letter Carriers 

have a Health 

Insurance Plan? 

Is it any good?

What is Harassment?

?
?

?
What is a 

grievance? Who do I ask?

At the March General Meeting, Paul Greenfield made a Motion 
to purchase three plaques to commemorate Frank Martinez’s 
service on the Social and Recreation Committee: one for the  
office, one for the GMF and one for Brundage Station. The  
Motion was Seconded by Jerry Patterson. A discussion was 

held. Basil Zuniga made a friendly amendment that the Branch 
spend up to $200. The amendment was accepted by Paul. The 
Motion was tabled. It will be published in the newsletter and 
Paul will get more information on the costs to present at the 

April General Meeting for more discusion and a vote.

Building the Bridge to Our Future
I firmly believe that our future is bright, 
but it depends on all of us doing our part 
to build the bridge.

What can you do? Let me suggest that you start by attending our  
next General Meeting. This is where you have the chance to educate 
yourself on your Rights and the issues that affect you, to speak up on 
topics that are important to you, and — to hopefully — discover  
opportunities to become more engaged.

by Tim Scroggs, 
NALC Branch 116 President

This is an excerpt from an article which originally appeared in  
the NALC Branch 116 Summit City Mailbag published in April 2018



Article courtesy of the NALC Postal Record
published in April 2018



In Memorium 
Frank John Martinez

Frank John Martinez Jr. was born March 30, 1958 in Corcoran, 
California. His parents were Frank John Martinez and Alice 
Martinez. The Martinez family moved to Bakersfield, CA where 
Frank attended local schools. He began working for the U.S. 
Postal Service in 1978 as a city letter carrier. He retired in 2017 
from the USPS after 38 years of service. 

Frank passed on Saturday, March 17th surrounded by loved ones. 
He is survived by his wife of 37 years Rosalie Duarte Martinez 
and his four children, Celena, Frank, Theresa, and Nickolas. 

Frank also raised his grandchildren Marin, Celena, Richie, and 
Sonny. He also had four more grandchildren, Rosalie, Giselle, 
Gianna, and Brielle. Frank is also survived by his mother Alice, 
sister Janice, brothers Rudy, Alex, and James. He was preceded in 
death by his father Frank John Martinez. 

Frank dedicated his life to two important categories. He loved 
God and his family. He attended Bakersfield’s Our Lady of Gau-
dalupe church every Sunday and he always 
put the needs of his family before his own.

Viewing was from 5-9 with Rosary at six p.m. 
on Tuesday, March 27th at Hillcrest Mortuary. 
A Roman Catholic Funeral Mass was celebrat-
ed 1p.m. March 28th at Our Lady of Guadal-
upe church. Burial immediately followed.

Published in The Bakersfield Californian on March 24, 2018

Frank was my mailman when I was in 
junior high. He was always a nice person 
and would give us the mail even though 
the mailbox had a lock on it.

I remember when I passed the test and got 
hired on to the Post Office. I seen him on 
Cottonwood delivering. I stopped him and 

he had a sujpervisor in the truck with him 
counting him. And, he still was nice to me. 
The supervisor was upset, but “Franco” 
wasn’t.

He always told me when it came to man-
agement, “‘Vice Roy’, you can show them 
better than you can tell them!’” Another 

thing he would say to me was, “Ain’t 
Nothing to It But Do It.”

Franco will be truly missed. Sorry and “So 
Long!”

ELROY MILLER
93307 Letter Carrier

We go to work each day. Days turn into years, and the years pass. One day, I realized that 
all the Carriers that I had started with were gone. Frank Martinez was the last Carrier still 
at the Brundage post office from “the original crew”.

I met Frank when I began working in the 
07s at the Brundage post office in 1984. 
Who doesn’t remember their first day at a 
new job? (Frank was already there!)

In those early years we were allowed more 
chances to talk to each other. I remember 
Frank as funny and upbeat. I felt a kinship 
to Frank.

I worked with Frank for over thirty years. He was always consistent in his daily work 
habits. I never saw him angry or frus-
trated. He just came to work, did his job 
and went home.

Frank was a “constant” at Brundage. 
Although he left to work at the 05s at East 
Bakersfield, he came back when the two 
stations were combined. He was back 
Home!

Rest in Peace, my friend. You 
worked hard in this life.  

May you find eternal rest.
JESSIE C. SUBIA 



longer”. Frank  
replied, “You 
know what, I’ll 
give the ticket 
office another 
proposal and see 
if we can find a 
way to get sixty 
tickets within our 
budget”. Frank 
was able to get 
sixty tickets at 
an increase of $3 
to $5 more than 
the previous year, 
which was an 
understandable 
amount of infla-
tion. This instance 
was a witness to 
Frank’s selfless virtue that made him such an asset to our Union!  

Frank, thank you for your friendship and dedicated service to our 
union! We are always going be stronger together! 

I used to think that gratitude is emotion and I could go home and 
think about it long enough or make the right list and then I’d 
be thankful for things in my life. I learned that — looking at it 
through the prism of the life of Frank Martinez — gratitude is an 
action. He also showed me that spiritual life is not a theory and 
that faith without works is bare because there has to be some  
action behind good ideas. Frank’s faith guided him through  
everything in good and bad times to serve all of us!

Rest in Peace My Friend.  

PAUL GREENFIELD

The first time that I met Frank was in October of 2002 when I 
was a casual carrier. One afternoon, I was sent to help Frank 
deliver mail on his route. The territory of his route was around 
the Bakersfield Air Park in the East Planz Road area. Some of the 
streets were closed for asphalt construction, so my task was to 
deliver the closed areas on foot since regular mounted delivery 
wasn’t possible.  Those streets were a lot longer on foot... LOL! 
I remember Frank being very appreciative of my help that day 
and I shared with him that I had worked with his son, Frank Jr. 

Eventually, I made Regular in May of 2008 and I was assigned 
to the old Kentucky Street East Bakersfield station. I was Frank’s 
T-6 (Relief Carrier) on his route (515). It was a pleasure to work 
alongside Frank and he treated me like his route was just as much 
mine as it was his. His selfless attitude made my transition from 
PTF to regular seamless...and it was also nice to finally have 
scheduled days off. LOL!

Frank showed his love and gratitude for all of us through his 
years of service to our union. Frank served many years as a mem-
ber of the Post Office Social/Rec committee. I was privileged to 
serve alongside him for about two years. He was also a Branch 
782 delegate to NALC National and State conventions. Most 
recently, Frank was the Sergeant-at-Arms for our local Branch. 

One instance where Frank showed selfless service to our mem-
bership was in organizing the USPS summer Dodger family 
outing. The price of the baseball tickets had doubled because of 
a change of ownership with the team. After our first correspon-
dence with the Dodgers, we discovered that, under the new pric-
ing structure, we could only afford half of what we needed (30 
tickets). At that point we were losing our singleness of purpose 
which was to include as many people as possible. Providing only 
half of the tickets meant that we were excluding folks.

So, upon hearing Frank’s news from the Dodgers, we said to our-
selves, “I guess this isn’t an event that we can afford to fund any 

Drawing by Juan Rivera,
93305  Letter Carrier

A more extensive tribute to Frank Martinez is continued on our website at WWW.782NALC.COM. The link is at 
the bottom left side of the page at “Parting Ways”. Thank you to everyone for so many pictures and memories...

Walking in the  
Footsteps of MY Hero
My name is Frank John Martinez III. 
Many postal workers in Bakersfield knew 
my dad. He worked for the USPS for 
thirty-eight years. 

I want to share some basic facts about 
him that you may or may not know: 
Frank John Martinez, Jr. started with the 
USPS at the young age of 20 in 1978. He 
worked at Brundage station for over 25 

years and he moved to EB station back 
around 2006. He retired in May of 
2017 due to complications from heart 
failure. He was a Letter Carrier all of 
his adult life. He delivered to poor 
areas off Cottonwood. He delivered 
to nicer areas near Garces. He got up 
every morning and went to work to 
support his family. He made many 
friends, encountered many dogs over 
his career and most people remember 
him as “Franco” or “Frank the Mail-
man”. He died on March 17, 2018.

For me, he was “Dad — My Hero”.

Ever since I can remember, I wanted 
to be just like my dad. I idolized my 
father. I started kindergarten in 1987 
at Our Lady of Guadalupe school. We 
were asked to write and draw a picture 
of what we wanted to be when we 
grew up. Of course, I drew a mailman. 
My teacher wrote for me: “I want to be 
a mailman like my dad.” My mom still 
has that drawing at her house.

Continued on next page...

The author, Frank’s son, was a USPS  
employee for 8 years. He is now a fifth 

grade teacher. This is an intro to a variety 
of insights he has chosen to share with us.



Once I got to about 
third grade, I changed 
from wanting to be 
a mailman because 
that’s what my dad 
was. My teachers 

were SO awesome! They became such a great influence on me. I 
decided I wanted to be a teacher. THAT became by goal! 

The summer before I enrolled full time at Bakersfield College my 
dad told me that the post office was hiring casuals for the plant. 
I talked to dad’s sister, my Aunt Janice Montijo, a Letter Carrier 
who worked at Bakersfield’s Hillcrest Station. She encouraged 
me to apply.  

I knew the post office was a good job. My dad, my aunt, my un-
cle, and my cousin all worked there, and they made good money. 
I applied for one of the casual positions and was hired for the 
automation section of the Plant/GMF in August before the fall 
semester at Bakersfield College started. 

As a casual, I worked a lot of hours! I was working the evening 
shift and would go in at 4:30 pm and get off at 3 am. I worked 
six days a week and ten hours a day. The money was good: I was 
bringing home about a thousand dollars every two weeks and I 
was only 18 years old!   

I still had the full load of classes I’d signed up for. I had  
registered for 
school before 
getting the job 
and had sched-
uled all my 
classes for  
mornings. I  
figured, “Hey, 
this is cool! I get 
to finish school 
by noon every 
day!” 

As you can  
imagine, it didn’t 
work out well... 

I was getting 
off work at 3 
am and going to 
class at 8 am. 

Gradually, I stopped going to class every day.  

I decided I was going to work REALLY hard to convince my 
supervisor to allow me to take the postal test so I could be hired 
permanently. My supervisor’s name was Dave Carnell. He was 
an older guy and he liked me. I would tell him, “I WANT to be 
permanent! I NEED to take the postal test!”  

After about two years working as a casual, a postal test was 
scheduled. I passed and I was soon hired as a PTF. Fifteen years 
after drawing my dad’s mailman picture, I was a mailman — at 
the same age he started: I was twenty years old. At that time, I 
was was delivering mail at Hillcrest and Stockdale. 

I    was a PTF at Stockdale Station when my dad suffered his  
first heart attack. My mom called me after work and said my 
dad wasn’t feeling well. (He was 45 years old at the time.) 
I remember that I came home and he was lying on the bed 

sort of grimacing and he said his chest kind of hurt. My mom 
convinced him that he should go to Memorial Hospital. 

They performed an angiogram to check his arteries and we were 
then taken into a room to discuss the results: Three of his arteries 
were over ninety percent blocked, his heart was enlarged and 
severely damaged, AND they were reluctant to operate on him. 
They felt if they tried he wouldn’t 
survive.  

We were also told that he would 
never work again. He would need 
a heart transplant to survive. He 
would need to be placed on a list 
for a possible heart transplant. He 
might have to possibly wait years 
until a heart became available.
I WAS IN TOTAL SHOCK!! 

My dad seemed healthy. He would 
still play sports with me and my 
younger siblings. He had never complained of any chest pain 
before. The doctors said the plaque in his arteries must have been 
building up for years. I didn’t know what to do, so I took a little 
walk around Memorial Hospital to compose myself. 

When I went back up to my dad’s room he said he had heard  
the doctors saying his arteries were ninety percent blocked. I 
knew he was worried. The next day the doctors told us that they 
would refer my dad to a heart specialist at UCLA to see if they 
could do anything but that it would take some time to see the 
specialist because my dad needed his insurance to approve it. In 
the meantime, he needed to go on a very strict healthy diet: No 
fried or unhealthy foods!  

After waiting maybe a month for the insurance approval, my  
dad was able to see Dr. Ardehali, a UCLA heart specialist. He 
examined my dad’s angiogram and performed his own series of 
tests. He told us he believed he could perform bypass surgery and 
that he believed my dad’s heart was strong enough to function 
after the surgery. 

We were excited and began to have some hope. My dad contin-
ued his healthy diet and was put off work on medical. 

Six months after his diagnosis he had triple bypass surgery at 
UCLA medical center. It took so long because it was a long 
drawn out process to wait for it to be approved by his medical 
insurance. Eventually, the surgery was a success and he stayed in 
the hospital for about three days. We then brought him home and 
he began the long recovery process.  Originally published October 2012

Walking in the  
Footsteps of MY Hero

Dad, out delivering.



Soon, Dad was worried about work and money. He was using up 
most of his Sick Leave. 

I was still living with my parents at the time and I told him, 
“Don’t worry about it. I’ll pay your house payment while you 
are out of work. Just save your money and when you go back to 
work you can pay the house payment again.” My parents’ house 
payment back then was around $700 dollars. I wouldn’t have 
been able to afford it if mortgages were like they are now. But — 
together — we worked it all out. Families do that.

My dad stayed home about another six months recovering. After 
about an entire year away from his job at work, he returned to his 
route at Brundage station. (The man who was told he would never 
work again worked for another fourteen years channeling his 
iron will and determination!)  

After some two years as a PTF Carrier, I made Regular and 
was assigned to Route 522 in East Bakersfield (E.B. Station 
93305) on Kentucky Ave. It was a walking route. I was young, 
only twenty-two years old and I enjoyed walking. It was a route 
right next to my uncle George Duarte on Route 523 which was 
also a walking route. He had the streets west of Haley just north 
of Columbus and I had the neighborhood that contained streets 
like St. Mary’s and Occidental near Bakersfield College. 

On the other side of me in the office was George Vaquera, 
Route 521. He was one of the funniest guys I ever met! I used 
to laugh all morning when I would case next to him. He used to 
call me, “The Youngest Man in the World.” Meanwhile, my dad 
was still working in 93307 at Brundage station. He delivered 
off Cottonwood and used to take his lunch at Casa Loma park.  

 After a few years working at EB, I heard that one of the Carriers 
was going to retire. Lupe Arredondo had a really sweet route!  
My dad was still working at Brundage on his same assignment. 
His route was getting bigger. More and more new apartment 
buildings were being constructed off Cottonwood and they kept 
adding to his route which had over 800 deliveries. I told him, 
“Dad you should bid on Lupe’s route! I heard it only has like 300 
stops!” He said, “Ehhh, I don’t know...I’m used to my route.” I 
responded, “Yeah, I know. But Lupe’s route would be way better 
for you! It’s in a way nicer area and it will be a lot easier.” (It was 
located in northeast Bakersfield near Garces High School.)  

After some convincing, my dad decided to bid on the route. At 
the time, he had almost thirty years seniority so we pretty much 
knew he would get it. He got the route and it was really cool.  
I was now working with my dad AND my uncle in the same 
Station! We had a lot of good times there casing mail in the 
mornings and meeting for lunch.

As the years went on, I began thinking about how I had 
once wanted to be a teacher. I liked being a mailman.  
It was good pay, but I felt a little bored. I was delivering 

mail every day to the same people and I started thinking about 
my life and what I wanted to do with it. “Do I want to do this 
for the rest of my life?” The more I thought about it the more I 
thought the answer to that question was, “No.” I wanted to do 
more with my time. 

I really wanted to be a teacher. I wanted to help kids become  
successful. I wanted to make a difference in their lives. This 
didn’t mean that I thought negatively about mailmen; after all, 
dad — my Hero — was a mailman.  

I just thought that it wasn’t what I was supposed to do with my 
life. I talked to my dad about it and I told him, “I don’t think I 
want to be a Letter Carrier any more. I should go back to school 
and become a teacher. That is what I really want to do with my 

life. This being a mailman just sort of happened because I got  
the job right out of high school.”  

He shared his story with me. 

After high school he was going to Cal State Bakersfield and 
studying to be an engineer. He had completed about two years of 
college when he was hired by the Postal Service. His story was 
almost identical to mine.

He was planning a different career and this good paying job came 
along. He couldn’t pass up the money and stopped attending 
college. He told me that, thinking back, he should have stayed in 
school. He could have become an engineer and would have made 
more than being a mailman. He knew what I was experiencing. 

After about a year of these thoughts, I decided to quit the USPS 
and enroll full-time back at Bakersfield College. I thought about 
keeping my job and going to college at the same time, but I knew 
(from my earlier experience) that I would not force myself to do 
the work necessary if I had kept my good paying job. I had to quit 
in order to force myself to complete my college degree. I had to 
leave myself no choice but to do well in school.  

I finished Bakersfield College after about a year and transferred 
to Cal State Bakersfield. I majored in History and graduated with 
honors. I enrolled in the teaching credential program and I was 
offered a scholarship. The scholarship was for the training and 
recruitment of teachers for high need areas and would ultimately 
pay for our teaching credential and our Master’s degree. Seven 
students were chosen out of hundreds of applicants to be part of 
this opportunity in 2014. I received my Master’s degree in Educa-
tion in 2015 with a concentration in curriculum and instruction. 

The day I received my Master’s degree is forever engrained in 
my memory! The Icardo center at Cal State Bakersfield was full 
of people. As I walked up to the stage and they announced my 
name, I looked over and I could see my dad standing up in the 
bleachers clapping for me. 

He was the only person standing up. And, it was as if all I 
could see was him. There he was AGAIN — cheering me 
on, just like he had all his life.  
All I ever really wanted to do was be like my dad. I wanted to 
make him proud. My dad was my Hero. 

Even though he can’t be here with me physically anymore,  
I know he will be guiding me in spirit as I continue this 

journey of my life. I am walking in his footsteps 
and am striving to see him again one day.

(l-r) My Uncle Rudy, my dad, me and my Grandpa Frank on a really good day!

A Memorial Keepsake with more info and pix can be viewed 
 at WWW.782NALC.COM . The link is “Parting Ways.



Adapted article courtesy of the Fresno, California NALC Branch 231 Postman’s View published in April 2018. Thank You so much, Gary!!! 

Back in the Day
 
I’m sure there’s nothing more frustrat-
ing for our newer members than hearing 
one of our “more experienced” Branch 
members tell another “back in the day” 
story. Often, it’s one they have heard more 
than once. I recognize the eye-roll and the 
attempt at patience. (I have three daugh-
ters!) But still, there are things that newer 
members should be aware of. 

[OK — I honestly DID just delete two 
paragraphs about the pre-1970 post office. 
You dodged that one...] 

If you get bored, PLEASE skip to the 
last section, it’s the most important.

 Our CCA’s World
 
It looks like you guys and gals work pretty 
hard and, too often, get treated like sh**. I 
see article after article providing informa-
tion on what Rights CCAs have and how 
they must insist upon those Rights. Branch 
officers continually plead with the rest of 
the membership to help and advise our 
CCAs to hopefully make them better Let-
ter Carriers and to make their life a little 
easier. Officers at our Union meeting field 
many questions — excellent questions — 
from CCAs. 

We understand your frustration, because 
it seems that management tries every trick 
in the book to help their bottom line at the 
expense of you CCAs. They try to put you 
“on call”, don’t follow opting rules, and 
basically try to take advantage of people 
they think may not know the few Rights 
they do have; and, failing that, they at-
tempt to intimidate those they can. 

Each CCA will fall prey to these tactics to 
the extent they remain uninformed. READ 

the Postal Record and the Branch 231Post-
man’s View. GO to nalc.org and search 
around. LEARN.  You’ll be amazed at the 
information you will pick up. You might 
as well do it sooner than later, you may be 
working here a long time. 

The Future of the NALC
 
At our last State Convention, NALC Presi-
dent Fred Rolando said, “One day a Carrier 
who is a CCA now will be the President of 
the NALC. They will be the Branch Presi-
dents, the Branch Officers.” It makes sense. 
CCAs — with all today’s trials and tribu-
lations — WILL one day have their own 
routes. They will be in the top pay grade. 
They will be Branch Officers. They will be 
the ones responsible for fighting to maintain 
the wages and benefits earned by those who 
came before. 

Wake Up and Smell the Coffee
 
When I look out at my Brothers and Sisters 
at our monthly Union Meeting, I not only 
think about their future. I recognize that 
each member probably represents a family, 
a spouse, sons and daughters, and maybe 
even grandchildren who depend upon the 
pay and benefits of that individual. 

When that first child is born, Health Bene-
fits makes it affordable. Family leave allows 
for time with that newborn. Decent wages 
allow that daughter to get that new prom 
dress and that new Camero upon graduation 
instead of an old Pinto! If the Carrier has a 
major illness, they don’t have to sell their 

house. They hopefully have saved enough 
sick leave that they don’t miss a house or 
car payment. 

Now... Pay attention.
Really Smell the Coffee!
Take a look down the road for yourself 
and your family. The assaults on your pay 
and benefits will not stop! 
 
You’re 20 yrs. old - You’re a CCA, 
life sucks, pay not great. You think the 
Union is a service you pay for.
 
You’re 25 yrs. old - You’re now a 
Regular making decent money and bid-
ding on routes. Life’s gettin’ better. Maybe 
they’ve reduced COLA’s a little and pay-
ing a little more for health care, but you 
still took your 5 year old to Disneyland. 
You understand the Union a little better.
 
You’re 30 years old - Life’s good. 
You have a nice route and can get on the 
ODTL when you need more money. You 
DO need it because that reduction in the 
COLA is starting to hurt. The birth of the 
twins didn’t help...
 
You’re 35 yrs. old -  Congress has 
done a number on us all. Paying more into 
retirement, Social Security has reduced 
benefits and raised the age, the reduced 
COLAs really taking a bite. 
 
You’re 40 yrs. old - Pay stagnant for 
too long, reduced benefits really hurt, you 
don’t have the cash for the twin’s to go to 
college. Is my knee hurting?
 
45 years old - USPS has been priva-
tized. You’re near poverty level. Time to 
finish that degree and try another profes-
sion? Finish degree, but no one hires a 45 
year old. How can I afford to retire??

Think this can’t happen? I believe it is 
what MIGHT happen if our Union is 
weak — especially if today’s Carriers 
don’t wake up and smell the coffee. 

CCAs, the Union will soon be  
in your hands. Don’t blow it.

CCAs — The Future 
            of the USPS  
            and of the NALC

Take a look down the road for yourself 
and your family. The assault on your 

pay and benefits will not stop...

The Future 
of the USPS  
and of the NALC

By Gary Botoms, Editor 
NALC Branch 231

“



Smell the Coffee, yet?
  Well, You’d better...
The Trump administration’s proposal to merge annual leave and 
sick leave into one form of leave would result in a reduction in 
the amount of leave federal employees receive, OPM has said.

“By combining federal vacation and sick leave into a paid 
time off plan, similar to that offered by some large, pri-
vate sector employers, federal employees would gain flex-
ibility in how total leave balances are spent. This proposal 
would reduce the total number of leave days accrued by 
an employee annually, while adding a short-term disabil-
ity insurance policy to protect employees who experience 
a serious medical situation or other eligible short-term 
disability event,” said a document sent to Capitol Hill in 
support of the administration’s budget request for OPM.

More information on annual leave and other  
leave policies at ask.fedweek.com

The document goes into little further detail, however,  
beyond reciting the current accrual rates for both types 
of leave and promising—as had an earlier strategic 
plan—that before making a formal proposal, the admin-
istration would study the issue and consult with employee 
organizations, among other stakeholders. The latest  
document adds that it expects to complete that review 
during the present fiscal year and make a formal  
proposal during the fiscal year that begins October 1.

A 2016 report by the conservative Heritage Foundation, 
whose views have influence in the administration,  
suggested such a combination and said that following 
prevailing private sector practices would result in federal 
employees receiving 10 to 12 fewer total paid days off 
than they receive currently.

Neither that report nor the latest document from the 
administration address the differences between the two 
types of leave that would have to be resolved if they were 
combined.

Source: http://www.fedweek.com/fedweek/proposed-
combination-of-annual-sick-leave-would-reduce-

total-time-off/ (Published: March 14, 2018)

Editor-guy Note:  A BIG Thank You to the Oklahoma City, OK April 2018   
              Branch 458 Sooner Script where I first saw this published!

KNOW YOUR RIGHTS?
The National Agreement provides a right to use sick leave in 
certain situations, known as Sick Leave for Dependent Care. 

Under language contained in the national Memorandum of 
Understanding, a Letter Carrier is entitled to use up to 80 
hours of Sick Leave for Dependent Care per year: “...to give 
care or otherwise attend to a family member with an illness, 
injury or other condition which, if an employee had such 
condition, would justify the use of sick leave by that employ-
ee. Family members shall include son or daughter, parent, 
and spouse as defined in ELM Section 515.2. Approval of 
sick leave for dependent care will be subject to normal proce-
dures for leave approval.

The right to use paid sick leave does not add to the amount 
of sick leave earned. Rather, it enables a Letter Carrier to use 
earned sick leave for a new purpose — caring for an ailing 
family member.

The Letter Carrier’s right to Sick Leave for Dependent Care 
under the contract is separate and different from the right to 
leave under the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993.

Sick Leave for Dependent Care is a benefit established by 
the National Agreement; the FMLA is a federal law. Still, 
there are certain overlaps. For instance, the definitions of 
son, daughter, spouse and parent used for Sick Leave for 
Dependent Care are the same as the FMLA definitions — so 
an employee may take time off to care for the same persons 
under both Sick Leave for Dependent Care and the FMLA.

Article courtesy of the Chatsworth, California
March 2018 - April 2018 NALC Branch 2902 Mail Bag News



2018 POSTAL SERVICE ACTION PLAN 
Instructions from US Postal Service Headquarters 

 
USPS Managers: Support from local postmasters, managers and supervisors is essential to the 
Food Drive’s success. Local management will work closely with the food drive coordinator, the 
NALC branch and letter carriers to ensure promotional materials for the food drive are properly 
delivered and the food can be efficiently collected by carrier while on duty, knowing the 
leadership of the Postal Service and the NALC/NRLCA are firmly behind efforts to help feed the 
hungry. 
 
Coordinate: Postmasters and/or their designated food drive liaison will meet with the local 
NALC branch, food drive coordinator and other partners well in advance to coordinate the 
personnel, equipment and trucks that will be needed on May 12th. 
 
Communicate: Managers and NALC food drive representatives will make all employees aware 
of the drive and ask their help to make it a success. Managers will encourage and support 
media attention and be prepared to do interviews with TV, radio and newspaper media to 
discuss Postal Service involvement. 
 
G-10 Permit: Use of the U.S. Postal Service G-10 permit has been authorized by the PMG to 
support the food drive. The use of G-10 permit is extended to special food drive bags as a 
customer convenience to collect food donations. Although Postal Bulletin 21907 (dated 11-23-
95) requires the use of mailing statements for G-10 mailings, this requirement has been 
waived for the food drive. This eliminates the need for mailing statements from participating 
locations. The cost of mailings will not be charged back to individual post offices. The cost will 
be captured at USPS Headquarters based on the number of food drive postcards ordered. 
Questions regarding these mailings should be directed to your District Accounting Office. 
 
Facilitate: Make arrangements for a USPS semi or large truck to be available on May 14th to 
pick up food collected at each station and deliver it to the Food Bank and/or pantries. Otherwise, 
work with other local trucking partners or the local Food Bank to ensure vehicles and volunteers 
are available. 
 
The Postal Service contact is Roy Betts, USPS Corporate Communications; 475 L’Enfant 
Plaza, SW, Room 10546, Washington, D.C. 20260-3100.  He can also be reached at 202-
268-3207 or by email at roy.a.betts@usps.gov  
 
 

Arvin (93203)      536      255    275
Avenal (93204)  1190      800  2100 
Delano (93215)  4928    3756  2594  
Lamont (93241)    413      300    510  
McFarland (93250)  1072      536    325
Shafter (93263)  4651    4631  5146 
Taft (93268)   6474    4500  1600 
Wasco (93280)  2694    3216  3614  
Downtown Station (93301) 2651    2664  2381  
South Station (93304)  7772    9743  9417 
East Brundage (93305/07)      9212  10276           10955
Hillcrest Station (93306) 9394  11068           11106  
Dole Court (93308/12/14)    17143  24520           24107 
Stockdale Station (93309)    11431  13620           13943
Camino Media (93311/13)     5614    6638  6194
Mojave (93501)    700      347  1395
California City (93504) 1100      825  2600 
Boron (93516)     422      391    850  
Edwards AF Base (93523)   536      403  1072  
Tehachapi (93561)  2465    2465  1200 
Ridgecrest (93555)           11500  13760           12600
Trona (93562)     450     ---  1550

 TOTALS        102,354         114,714      115,534

2017   2016         2015
Because of YOU...
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My dad was a foreman most of his 
life. He was also a union man. 
He thought that being a foreman 

meant that he was — first and foremost — 
supposed to represent his workers! 

He worked for four people during his life 
time, and none of them ever wanted to 
lose him. From building cabins in Lincoln, 
New Hampshire; to being a superinten-
dent in St. Petersburg, Florida; and then a 
supervisor at Raytheon, he was liked by 
his workers and by his his bosses. 

I had the opportunity to work with my dad 
with three of those employers and I can 
assure you that I received more education 
in being a manager than during my years 
in Texas Tech or New Hampshire College.  

MY DAD PUT HIS PEOPLE FIRST! 
I remember working for him when he 
built the first convention center in Western 
Massachusetts. One night, they had to 
make a deadline and my dad came out to 
the site. He asked his workers if there was 
a problem in them working late to make a 
deadline.  One person said, “Yes.” It was 
because his wife had a doctor’s appoint-
ment. My dad let him go home. 

About an hour later, my dad showed back 
up on the site with coffee and soda and 
food for the men. He had his hammer and 
tool pouch and then jumped right in to 
help them. In fact, he seemed to be work-
ing harder.

The next day, my dad showed up on the 
same site and told the workers it was 12 
noon and it was time for lunch. He told 
them he did not want to see them until 2 
pm — we normally had a 30 minute lunch. 
I would be hard pressed to say that anyone 
ever had a bad thing to say about my dad. 
(Sometimes they would get upset, but 
someone would always say, “Roger will 
take care of you.”)

I would have loved nothing more than to 
have been a manager in the USPS; but, 
from my first days on the job, I knew they 
were only looking for “YES-MEN/YES-
WOMEN. There was no discretion like 
my dad was given to be a great supervisor.

My point to you is a simple one: 

I have worked for some good postal man-
agers in the past. But, they are few and far 
between... 

The CCA, temp clerks and rurals they are 
promoting to supervisor are a disgrace! 
(Like I said last month, I had more time 
in the bathroom then they had delivering 
mail. Then again, what is the turnover rate 
for CCA’s now? Somewhere between 58 
and 68%.)They should never be supervis-
ing Letter Carriers with  20, 30 & 40 years 
experience.  

Do not be intimidated by them! Learn 
your job! Turn in a 3996 and ask for a 
copy! If a manager wants to engage you, 
do not be disrespectful! Ask for a Shop 
Steward. If you are not allowed to see one, 
call one on your break or lunch. They will 
respond with a grievance and labor charge. 

This is how you protect yourself 
and your job!

Attend union meetings and Stewards 
meetings whenever you can! Read the 
national web site, Postal Record & 44 
Magnum! 

Don’t let these “Morons” intimidate you 
with scanner fraud that is pictured above. 
(With my 39 years on the street, I would 
turn in a 3996 in the morning and ask for a 
copy. If they were notified in the morning 
that I could not finish the route by 7 pm, 
I would return the mail at 7 pm, AND I 
would then fill out a 1571. Why? 

Because they could, “Bite Me!!”

You can run, but you can’t hide...
Old Timers: Think you had it bad “back then”? Today, guess what?

An adaptation of a page which originally appeared in the Manchester, New Hampshire NALC Branch 44 April 2018 issue of the 44 Magnum

by Pete Prunier, NALC Branch 44 Editor



“POST-MARKED”  by Mark Ramirez, 
NALC Branch 782 Healh Benefits Representative2018 NALC HBP Info

* Failure to pre-certify for in-patient hospitalization will 
result in a $500 reduction. YOU MUST notify the Plan 
prior to undergoing outpatient radiology/imaging with  
doctor name and dates. Call: 1-877-220-6252.

NALC Drug Prescription Program is MANDATORY 
generic (unless specified by your doctor, at additional cost to  
member). Preferred retail pharmacy 1st and 2nd fills, you pay 20% 
of cost of generic/30% of name brand/45% non-formulary. MAIL 
ORDER/CVS PRESCRIPTIONS (when NALC is primary): 60 day 
supply $8 generic, $43 name brand, $58 non-formulary; 90 day sup-
ply $12 generic, $65 name brand, $80 non-forumulary; MEDICARE 
PROGRAM (when Medicare is primary) Retail network pharmacy: 
you pay 10% of cost of generic, 20% of formulary, 30% non-formu-
lary. MEDICARE PRIMARY (mail order); 60 day supply $4 gener-
ic, $37 formulary, $52 non-formulary; 90 day supply $6 generic, $55  
formulary, $70 non-formulary; 90 day supply $4 for NALCSE-
LECT generic (certain drugs); 90 day supply $4 for NALCPRE-
FERRED generic (certain drugs); NALCSENIOR generic antibi-
otics are available FREE for a 30 day supply, when Medicare is 
primary (certain antibiotics only). 

MAIL ORDER SPECIALTY DRUGS: Your cost for a 30 day 

NALC Health Benefit Plan  1-888-636-6252
*Hospital Pre-Certification  1-877-220-6252
Mental & Substance Precertification 1-877-468-1016
Prescription Drug Program  1-800-933-6252
CVS/Caremark Specialty Pharmacy  1-800-237-2767
Durable Medical Equipment  1-855-511-1893
“24/7 Nurse Hotline”   1-877-220-6252
CVS/CareMark Pharmacist  1-888-636-6252
Solutions for Caregivers (24/7)  1-877-468-1016
CIGNA PPO Locator Line   1-877-220-6252
CIGNA Organ Transplant Approval  1-800-668-9682
Quit for Life (Tobacco Cessation)  1-866-784-8454
CIGNA Health Rewards (Discounts) 1-800-558-9443
CIGNA Plus (Dental Discount)  1-877-521-0244
Disease Management Program  1-800-227-3728
OPM Retirement Info Center  1-888-767-6738
Federal Information Center  1-800-333-4636
Social Security Administration Info  1-800-772-1213
PostalEase Human Resources USPS   1-877-477-3273
Quest Lab Services (Bakersfield)  (661)  631-8520
LabCorp Lab Services Bakersfield  (661)  631-9258
Shared Services Option 5 live person 1-877-477-3273

At a glance...

URGENT CARE
Sendas Urgent Care: 9450 Ming Ave., Bakersfield (661) 587-2500 
 M-S 8 a.m. - 9 p.m. Saturday/Sunday 8 a.m. - 8 p.m.

ASK FOR OTHER LOCATIONS

Accelerated Urgent Care: 9710 Brimhall, (661) 829-6747
9500 Stockdale Hwy, (661) 735-3943 8 a.m. - 9:30 p.m. daily

ASK FOR OTHER LOCATIONS

Prescription Drug Program is excellent.
Retail (Network)

Mail Order
Medicare (Primary)

See Brochure
Too Extensive to List All.

* 

Failure to pre-certify for in-patient hospitalization will re-
sult in a $500 reduction. YOU MUST notify the Plan prior 
to undergoing outpatient radiology/imaging with  
doctor name and dates. Call: 1-877-220-6252.

NALC Drug Prescription Program is MANDATORY 
generic (unless specified by your doctor, at additional cost to  
member). Preferred retail pharmacy 1st and 2nd fills, you pay 20% 
of cost of generic/30% of name brand/45% non-formulary. MAIL 
ORDER/CVS PRESCRIPTIONS (when NALC is primary): 60 day 
supply $8 generic, $43 name brand, $58 non-formulary; 90 day sup-
ply $12 generic, $65 name brand, $80 non-forumulary; MEDICARE 
PROGRAM (when Medicare is primary) Retail network pharmacy: 
you pay 10% of cost of generic, 20% of formulary, 30% non-formu-
lary. MEDICARE PRIMARY (mail order); 60 day supply $4 gener-
ic, $37 formulary, $52 non-formulary; 90 day supply $6 generic, $55  
formulary, $70 non-formulary; 90 day supply $4 for NALCSE-
LECT generic (certain drugs); 90 day supply $4 for NALCPRE-
FERRED generic (certain drugs); NALCSENIOR generic antibi-
otics are available FREE for a 30 day supply, when Medicare is 
primary (certain antibiotics only). 

MAIL ORDER SPECIALTY DRUGS: Your cost for a 30 day 
supply is $150; 60 day supply is $250; and, 90 day supply is $350. 
Some drugs (e.g. bio-tech asthma, diabetis, organ rejection, etc.) 

Preferred Provider (PPO)
Cost: $20.00 Co-pay per office visit

PPO Deductible: Per Calendar Year
$300 “Individual”

$600 “Self & Family” or “Self Plus One”

Many immunizations are Free (Adult/Child) when  
administered at a PPO pharmacy/facility.  

Some will require a prescription from the Doctor.

URGENT CARE
Sendas Urgent Care: 9450 Ming Ave., Bakersfield (661) 587-2500 

 M-S 8 a.m. - 9 p.m. Saturday/Sunday 8 a.m. - 8 p.m.
 ASK FOR OTHER LOCATIONS

Accelerated Urgent Care: 9710 Brimhall, (661) 829-6747
9500 Stockdale Hwy, (661) 735-3943 8 a.m. - 9:30 p.m. daily

ASK FOR OTHER LOCATIONS

MARK RAMIREZ
NALC Branch 782 Health Benefit Plan Representative

(661) 398-6075

NALC Health Benefit Plan
20547 Waverly Court
Ashburn, Virginia  20149

NALC Prescription Mail Order Drug Program
P.O. Box 94467
Palatine, Illinois  60094-4467

NALC Drug Prescription“Claims” Filing
P.O. Box 521926
Phoenix, Arizona 85072-2192

OptumHealth Behaviorial Solutions
P.O. Box 30755
Salt Lake City, Utah 84130-0755
 Questions: 1-877-468-1016

NALC Consumer Driven Health Plan and Value Option*
P.O. Box 18223
Chattanooga, TN  37422-7223
 Phone: 1-855-511-1893

The NALC Consumer Driven HP and the Value  
Option HP can utilize this CIGNA PPO/OAP 
NETWORK or by calling 1-855-511-1893.

OPTUMHEALTH BEHAVIORIAL  
SOLUTIONS is also available to the Consumer 

Driven/Value Option. You must pre-certify.  
Call 1-877-468-1016.

How do you find NALC/CIGNA (PPO)  
(OAP) Providers and Pharmacies?

Go to NALC.ORG. 

Under “Member Benefits”  
NALC Health Benefit Plan,

Click on HBP Website (Center of Page) 

Under Quick links,

Click on “Locate Network Retail Pharmacy” -  
or CIGNA.

Click on Healthcare (OAP) Online Provider Directory

* Call for approvals Organ Transplants, DME Surgeries
 InPatient

We DO have a Dental Discount Program!
Call Mark Ramirez for details...

Our PPO doctors and facilities—through (OAP Network)  
CIGNA—save us and the Plan thousands of dollars  

and it is top notch care at a discount rate. You don’t lose  
anything! You are saving money for the best care!!!



Is Democracy Circling the Drain in Our Nation?
The problem with our American government is that it is “not” 
democratic as it was created to be. Special interests with $$$$ 
(millions of dollars!) influence and wield too much power and 
control over our political system. Our legislators only hear the 
ROAR from the wealthy individuals and big corporations, and 
just a WHISPER from the average voter with limited income. 

Our U.S. government was established to serve the needs 
of the citizens of this nation and NOT to serve the  

greed of our elected government officials!!
“The single most exciting thing you encounter in government is
COMPETENCE, because it is so rare.” 

Daniel Patrick Moynihan

“When there is a lack of honor in government, the morals of the
whole people are poisoned.” 

Herbert Hoover

“A little group of willful men representing no opinion but their
own, have rendered the great government of the United States 
helpless and contemptible.” 

Woodrow Wilson

“Our government..... teaches the whole people by it’s example.  
If government becomes the lawbreaker, it breeds contempt for 
law; it invites every man to become a law unto himself; it invites 
ANARCHY !” 

Louis D. Brandeis

MARK RAMIREZ 
NALC HBP Representative Retired Letter Carrier

The Golden Empire Branch 782

“Let us never forget that government is ourselves and not an alien 
power over us. The ultimate rulers of our democracy are NOT a 
President, senators, congress members and government officials, 
but the voters of this country.!!” 

Franklin D. Roosevelt

“It is NOT tyranny we desire; it’s a just limited federal 
government”. 

Alexander Hamilton

“Democracy is not merely a form of government. It is primarily a
mode of associated living, of conjoint communicated experience.
 It is essentially an attitude of respect and reverence towards
fellow men.” 

B. R. Ambedkar

“Loyalty to the nation all the time, loyalty to the government 
when it deserves it.” 

Mark Twain

“Government is a trust, and the officials of the government are 
the trustees. And both the trust and trustees are created for the
 benefit of the people.” 

Henry Clay

“All the measures of the government are directed to make the rich
richer, and the poor poorer.” 

William Henry Harrison

“A government is for the benefit of all the people.” 
William Howard Taft

“If government were a product, selling it would be illegal.” 
P. J. O’Rourke

George Washington’s Rules of Civility & 
Decent Behavior in Company and Conversation

RULE #86 — “Let thy carriage be such as 
bcomes a man: grave, settled, and attentive 
to that which is spoken. Contradict not at 
every turn what others say.”

Borrowed from the book  by this title published by 
Applewood Books, Box 365, Bedford, Massachusetts 01730



The Postal Service had made a decision to purchase 8,000 more 
ProMaster Extended Capacity Delivery Vehicles and notified 
NALC that some changes will be incorporated into the new  
ProMasters. 

Some of the new features include a re-designed passenger-side 
jump seat being mounted to the partition that separates the cargo 
area from the driver/passenger area. That allows for a thinner 
partition wall, which in turn increases the floor space in the cargo 
area; a longer grab handle to assist letter Carriers in entering and 
exiting the right-side cargo door which should make it easier for 
shorter Letter Carriers to reach; a new cargo area floor made from 
a product engineered to be extremely durable, impact resilient, 
moisture resistant, rot proof and anti-slip; and a new display screen 
— approximately the size of an iPad — which replaces the factory 
screen in the current ProMasters and is designed to pair with the 
Mobile Delivery Device (MDD) via Bluetooth and will display 
what is being displayed on the MDD screen. The vehicle contrac-
tor is still expected to supply the Postal Service with 250 to 300 of 
these new vehicles nationwide each week until all 8,000 are fully 
deployed.

All that market volatility that was on every television 
talking head’s tongue last month has calmed down a bit. 
Everyone who pays attention to market trends knew it 
would. The markets are still bouncing around a bit, and 
that isn’t all bad. 

The way that we invest in our TSP naturally takes advan-
tage of a financial strategy called “dollar-cost averaging”. 
The idea behind dollar cost averaging is that you buy the 
same dollar amount of investment at each increment (for 
us, that’s every two weeks). That dollar amount converts 
into a number of shares, and fractions of a share. 

The power in this technique is that when prices are down 
you get more shares for your flat investment; and, when 
the cost is up, you end up buying less. That means that 
you are naturally buying low. 

Say that your bi-weekly TSP contribution is $240, and 
you get a USPS match of $120 (that’s the approximate 
amount of a step 0 carrier’s contribution at 10%). The C 
fund is around $36.00 a share (On March 2, it was 37.79, 
but we’ll use $36 to make the math easy). For your $360 
purchase, you’d get 10 shares. 

Say, two weeks from now, the market is WAY down, and 
the share price is only $30 a share. Instead of 10 shares, 
you will purchase 12 shares. Two weeks later, the share 
price returns to $36. You buy another 10 shares for your 
$360. 

You now have 32 shares, worth $1,152. You only in-
vested $1,080. Tidy profit for four weeks, even though 
the share price started and ended at the same number.

This example also gives proof to the power of the postal 
match — you actually only invested $720 of your own 
money. The other $360 is from the postal match. 

And, it’s even better, because you are using pre-tax 
money. That $240 per check you contributed only re-
duced your take home pay by about $190 per check. So, 
for only $570 out of your pocket, you are $1,150 closer 
to retirement. 

Add in compound interest, and you can see why tucking 
money away now, and letting time work for you, is the 
best way to ensure that your retirement will be sustain-
able and affordable as long as you live.

So...You’d Like to  
Retire Someday, Right?

8,000 New Vehicles are Coming

A Day in the Life of a Letter Carrier

I had three Express deliveries today. One was a  
painting. The other two were the ashes of people. 

One was scheduled for a 3:00 delivery. That was 
Mr. Nesbitt. Mrs. Nesbitt wasn’t home when I tried 
to reunite the two of them. 

Mr. Nesbitt rode with me today. I talked to him a  
little. Mr. Nesbitt is a great listener. I felt bad that  
I had to attempt to take him home a lot earlier than 
he had planned.

After I was done delivering my route, I called my  
supervisor and told him I was attempting to deliver 
an Express from earlier.

I rang the doorbell. Mrs. Nesbitt answered and  
looked shocked. I told her that Mr. Nesbitt got to  
ride with me today and I didn’t feel right taking  
him back to the post office. Her eyes welled up. 

I handed her the package. She took it, looked at  
me and said, “He’s not as heavy as he used to be...”

By Ron Zalewski, Treasurer
NALC Branch 4374

By Jonathan McCaffrey
City Carrier, Berkley, MI

Article courtesy of the Madison Heights, Michigan  
NALC Branch 3126 NEW VISION published in April 2018

Article courtesy of the Center Line, Michigan  
NALC Branch 4374 Front Lines published in April 2018

Article courtesy of the Annandale, Virgina  
NALC Branch 3520 NOVA CARRIER published in March 2018

I love my job.



Article courtesy of the Sacramento, California NALC Branch 133 
Swing Room Gazette published in December 2017



Back injuries can be some of the most 
devastating, painful injuries we can get. 
Some will last a life time. 

If there is a heavy parcel in the bottom of a 
pumpkin we are supposed to tip the pump-
kin on it’s side and use the proper lifting 
technique with our backs straight and our 
feet close to the parcel to lift off the floor, 
and if needed, get help. Many carriers try 
to maximize how much mail they can get 
into their hampers, which is well intended, 
but can be more costly to your health and 
the USPS bottom line if you get injured.

There were some bright spots to this griev-
ance that I must mention. They underscore 
what unions are all about. 

These wire cages are uncharted territory 
for the grievance procedure; and — when 
I called NALC National Director of 
Safety and Health Manny Peralta he stated 
without hesitation that he disagreed with 
management’s use of these. He then also 
immediately sent me supporting documen-
tation to help in development of the case. 

To the Postmaster’s credit, he has sus-
pended the use of the cages until the case 
has been ruled on. My gut feeling is that 
we will prevail in this case, but sometimes 
the DRT comes up with decisions I don’t 
agree with. 

If you work in an office and this — OR 
ANY OTHER ISSUE — comes up 
that seems unsafe, please write your 
concerns on a Form 1767 and contact your 
Steward and/or the Branch Officers.

Cage Fighting...
     or Fighting Cages
Branch 92 currently has a grievance down 
at the Dispute Resolution Team from the 
Biddeford / Saco / OOB Carrier Annex 
located in Saco. 

The case involves the use of “Collapsible 
Wire Cages” in lieu of fabric hampers, 
plastic pumpkins or Nutting trucks. The 
use of these metal wire cages on wheels 
has been cropping up across the country 
recently. 

They are larger than the familiar hampers 
and can hold more packages. Management 
hopes that using these could reduce the 
number of trips to load a vehicle, and use 
less floor space. 

These have been used on a trial basis on a 
small number of routes in the Saco Annex 
to see how well they work.

Within a short period of time, Carriers  
realized that there were more negatives 
than positives with these wire cages. The 
Carriers properly noted their concerns 
about these on Form 1767 (Report of  
Hazard, Unsafe Condition, or Practice.) 
The union followed with a grievance re-
questing the discontinuation of their use. 

This case is important because many other 
offices in Maine are waiting to order their 
wire cages until this case is adjudicated.

The union’s case is based on Articles 14 
and 19 of the National Agreement. 

Article 14 involves safety and health 
issues. Our concern is that:

1. The cages are not ergonomically sound 
for Letter Carrier work. There is no safe 
way to get parcels out of the bottom of 
the cage without a lift or tipping device. 
They are too heavy and are large enough 
they barely fit through the doors. Where 
the hampers we use have a 600-800 
pound limit, these cages are rated to 2800 
pounds. This could lead to overloading.

2. They a have pinch points and the wire 
design could catch on clothing, fingers 
or other obstructions. The Postmaster did 

listen to Carrier comments and attempted 
to modify the cages with foam padding, 
wire ties and a shepherd’s hook to reach 
parcels, but the NALC finds this band-aid 
approach insufficient.

Article 19 involves the union’s ability to 
enforce all sections of the USPS hand-
books and manuals that impact wages, 
hours and/or working conditions. 

Any changes to these documents MUST 
be submitted to the union at the national  
level. No local policies may deviate from 
the approved language.

1. There is no document authorizing these 
cages to be used for Carrier work. The 
handbooks 
and manu-
als only 
authorize 
cages 
for mail 
processing. 
The only 
authorized 
equipment 
for letter 
carriers is 
the ham-
per/pump-
kin. The 
Nutting 
truck is 
mentioned 
as a con-
veyance 
to load parcels on trucks, but it does not 
specifically mention carriers. Management 
has been upheld by arbitrators in the past 
to discontinue use of Nutting trucks where 
authorized hampers are being used.

2. There are Step 4 (National) agreements 
that specify how hampers / pumpkins can 
be modified to address ergonomic con-
cerns. These cannot be implemented with 
the wire cages.

The importance of these ergonomic  
concerns cannot be overstated. 

Too often I have seen Letter Carriers 
bending over their pumpkin placing heavy 
trays of flats into the bottom, which is just 
inches off the ground. This is prohibited 
in the handbooks. Trays of mail are to be 
put on top of tubs, empty trays, parcels 
or inserts designed for pumpkins, or use 
bungee cords to pull up the bottom on the 
fabric hampers. 

Article courtesy of the Portland, Maine
NALC Branch 92 Carrier’s Corner

 published in March 2018

By Mark Terry, Executive V.P.
NALC Branch 92



I have received a number of 
calls detailing the hypocrisy 
of your supervisors as 
relates to safety. 

Some supervisors bring you together 
for the morning huddle to give you 

a message intended to protect you from 
the harm that is facing you each and 
every day. You ask relevant questions 
but they don’t want the huddle to last a 
second longer than they want, so they 
dismiss you all and pretend they care.

In two other offices, management held 
their morning safety huddles to inform 
employees that they had to pay extra 
attention while delivering on foot, as 
there was fresh snow covering up iced 
up sidewalks. Later that day — in each 
of these two offices — an employee did, 
in fact, slip and fall, suffering an injury. 
In both of these cases, the employees 
needed to get to a medical facility, so 
they contacted their supervisors asking 
for help.

One of the employees called the of-
fice and, after many rings, finally got 
through to a supervisor, explaining that 
(as a result of the injury) she could not 
drive. The employee made a deci-
sion, based on her situation, where she 
recognized that it would not be safe for 
her to drive. THAT SHOULD HAVE 
BEEN THE END OF THE QUESTION, AND THE CONVERSATION SHOULD HAVE SHIFTED TO EXPLORING 
OPTIONS (IF THERE WERE ANY) ON HOW TO GET THE EMPLOYEE THE NEEDED MEDICAL ATTENTION.

The supervisor, however — who was more interested in their other duties— advised the  
employee that she would have to drive herself anyway because there was no one else avail-
able to assist. The supervisor then told the employee to “drive back slowly and carefully.” 

What would have happened if the employee had driven anyway and then been involved in a 
vehicle accident where a customer was killed?? The supervisor would have been upset over 
the paperwork that would have to be filled out... BUT our Letter Carrier would forever be 
upset over having caused another person’s death.

WHAT SHOULD HAVE BEEN DONE? 

If you are unable to drive because of an injury, and your supervisor/manager gives you  
instructions like in the example above, DO NOT put yourself in harm’s way. If you feel 
that it is necessary, call 911 to have yourself transported to a medical facility. 

The supervisor will have to figure how to retrieve the vehicle and the mail. THAT IS 
MOST CERTAINLY LESS IMPORTANT THAN YOUR HEALTH!!

 This is a portion of an article which originally appeared in the April 2018 NALC Postal Record 
Manuel L. Peralta

NALC Director of Safety & Health



Does anyone really 
ask this question? 
Are you laughing?  
I have heard it 

asked many times over the 
years — perhaps not exactly 
as stated above — but, yes, 
I’ve certainly heard many 
variations of that question! 

Have you ever heard: “How much time 
does the computer show for me today?” 
“What is my leave time?” “What time 
does it show I will be back today?” 

Every time I hear it I shudder with unease.

Hopefully everyone knows that manage-
ment has a tool called DOIS and a new 
program that does the same thing called 
PET. However, I haven’t heard about it be-
ing used in any office we represent. Both 
of these programs are nothing but a tool, 
filled with skewed numbers that manage-
ment has the right to use (and can change), 
but these tools DO NOT dictate your time.

You — as the professional Letter Carrier 
on your assignment — estimate the time 
that you are going to need for the day! So, 
don’t go ask management what their num-
bers say for you on any given day.

FIRST, LET ME ADDRESS 
OFFICE TIME. 

As you should know, there is an 18/8 cas-
ing standard. 18 letters or 8 flats a minute 
is the standard in the postal handbooks and 
manuals. While this may be the standard, 
no Carrier shall be disciplined for failure 
to meet standards, except in cases of 
unsatisfactory effort which must 
be based on documented, unac-
ceptable conduct that led to the 
Carrier’s failure to meet office 
standards. 

As long as you are doing your job (e.g. not 
wandering around the office talking), you 
should be fine. 

With that being said, let’s throw DOIS into 
the mix for management. Did manage-
ment count your mail that morning piece 
by piece? Did management count your 
chunks and spurs piece by piece? 

No they didn’t. They took a linear mea-
surement (with a ruler) or just used a guess 
average as to how many pieces are in a flat 
bucket. So do you think that this gives you 
an accurate reflection of your route for the 
day? NO.

So...when management walks around the 
office and announces “Your leave time 
today is 0843”, for instance — they are 
giving you that based on DOIS alone. 

There are arbitrations that have stated that 
DOIS is just a tool and doesn’t dictate a 
Carriers leave and/or return time. There 
are also arbitrations dealing with 
management creating a hostile work 
environment by walking around the 
office to tell you what time you have 
to leave for the day. 

If these are happening in your office 
let me know and we can pursue a 
grievance on that. On occasion, I 
know at my station management does 
walk around the office and states 
what Carriers’ leave times are. (I use 
it as a “pick your battle moment” 
knowing my office.) Management 
doesn’t issue discipline based on not 
making leave times nor do they hold 
anyone accountable for their leave 
times. 

Generally, we all just laugh about 
the leave time they give us. And, if 
management is going to walk around 
to all 40 routes in the office then it 

takes away from the time that they have to 
maybe try and do something productive. 

But if this is happening especially in the 
smaller offices let me know so that we can 
address it.

NOW, FOR STREET TIME. 

YOU are the professional Letter Carrier 
on your route. YOU and ONLY you know 
how long it is going to take you on any 
given day based on thousands of possible 
circumstances. 

So, your requirement in the morning is to 
assess your route. If you feel that you are 
going to need overtime for the day, you 
need to submit a PS Form 3996 as soon as 
it is reasonably known that you will need 
overtime. 

Remember, the time you request (as stated 
in block K “Estimated Work”is based on 
the word “ESTIMATED: 

Once you turn in your PS Form 3996, 
management is supposed to address it 
with you personally, not yelling across the 
work room floor, that you are approved or 
disapproved. 

With the advent of DOIS, management 
looks at their printout and approves or 

How long is it going to take 
    to do my job today, boss? 

By Chris Snyder, President
NALC Branch 1227  

Originally published in  Branch 782 newsletter in  1997.



disapproves based on what their computer 
system tells them.

This system is flawed in so many ways. 

Did management count each one of your 
parcels, did they personally count each 
piece of mail that you have, do you have 
coverage in the DPS, do you have EDDM/
circulars, certified letters for all residential 
deliveries or businesses that you normally 
have, registered or signature confirma-
tion parcels in your hamper, a deviation 
because of a hazard or road construction, 
weather, etc? The list goes on and on with 
what DOIS cannot calculate.

So what should happen is management 
should come to you and say. “I see you 
asked for 1 hour today. According to what 
I have in PET, you should be only 30 min-

utes over.” Your reply should be “I 
submitted a request asking for 1 hour 
and that’s what I think I will need 
today” or “After casing a little bit 
more it’s not going to be as bad as I 
thought. I think I can take that down 
to 45 minutes.” 

After this discussion management 
has to either approve or deny your 
time. 

If they deny it, your response should 
be “I asked for an hour and that is 
what I think I need. What do you 
want me to do with the rest of what 
you disapproved?” 

Management should respond with 
either, “Carry it.” Or, “Leave me a 

pivot for that time.” 

You shouldn’t be given conflicting instruc-
tions like, “I want you to carry it and be 
back in the 30 minutes that I approved 
you.” 

Don’t get into an  
argument with manage-
ment just inform them 

that you cannot do both. 

The proper response is, “I would like to 
request to talk to my Shop Steward.” (You 
may not be able to talk to the Steward 
immediately. However, it is now on the 
record that you made the request and that 
will also be taken into consideration as 
any grievance is developed.)

I always remember a line that I heard the 
old-timers say: “It takes what it takes... “ 

There is no set street standard. Manage-
ment cannot tell you how fast you have 
to walk, there is no set pace you have to 
walk, there are no set times for how many 
boxes you have to do in a certain amount 
of time. 

As long as you are doing your job safely, 
efficiently and properly there is nothing 
that management can do to you.

No matter what management calls it 
(DOIS, PET or whatever new program 
they think up), it’s all the same — just a 
tool. Their projections are not an absolute 
as to how much time it’s going to take you 
for the day. 

Don’t let management rush you into  
working unsafely just to make their time.

Originally published August 2012

Article courtesy of the Burkburnett, Texas 
NALC Branch 1227 Red River Carrier 

published in February 2017

The Performance Evaluation Tool (PET) gives Management four 
options to determine the projected street time. These options are: 
Average street time for the same day of the week for the previous 
six weeks; Average street time for all delivery days during the 
previous six week period; The most recent PS Form 3999 time 
for the route; and, The base street time for the route.

Although this newest attempt at projecting Letter Carrier daily 
workload uses a different-formula than DOIS or any previous 
projection tools, the provisions outlined in the M-39 and M-41 
Handbooks have not changed. Carriers are still responsible for es-
timating the amount of time it will take to complete their assigned 
duties on a daily basis, and management still has an obligation 
to manage that workload based on the M-39 and M41 as well as 
previous National Level settlements regarding the use of
 time projection tools. 

It is still a Letter Carrier’s responsibility to inform management 
when they believe that they will be unable to complete their as-

signed duties in the allotted time. It is YOUR responsibility to 
request and complete a PS Form 3996 to document the need for 
overtime or auxiliary assistance. Request a copy of the 3996 for 
your records. It doesn’t matter if the supervisor disapproves the 
request or partially approves the request, it is imperative that the 
Carrier submit the form when needed. In the event the 3996 is 
disapproved, don’t argue or get upset. Simply do the best you 
can and follow the SOP and call back from the street for further 
instructions. At the end of the day, management will have to 
make a decision for you to either continue delivering and use the 
time you need or to bring the mail back. If/when you call back 
and you can’t reach a supervisor, or are told to follow your origi-
nal instructions, don’t self-supervise. 

DO NOT exceed the time authorized by management. Go back 
to the station at the time instructed and request further instruc-
tions. Management will not show gratitude for you completing all 
your duties, but they will discipline you for the use of unauthor-
ized time. It is important to remember that any workload projec-
tion tool cannot be used as the sole basis for disciplinary action. 
The MOU requires that management must have other evidence in 
addition to the projections in order to properly form the basis for 
corrective action. Unauthorized overtime would be considered 
“other evidence”.

By Tom Cleer, President
NALC Branch 3520  

Article courtesy of the Annandale, Virginia NALC Branch 3520 NOVA CARRIER published in August 2017

Management’s PET Project...



EXPECTATIONS!
AN OPEN LETTER TO MANAGEMENT

By Steve Rubino, NALC Branch 4374 
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      NALC Branch 782     n     2628 F Street     n     Bakersfield, California     n     93301     n     (661) 205-1603

.***

.***
When you order, please indicate if you are an NALC Editor!

Please send me one or more NALC Editor Resource Books! I want Fred’s cartoons!
 Base cost is $30 but you can donate more. (Cost covers wear & tear, paper, toner, etc.)

Or? Order the CD-ROM with a PDF. Cost is $10.00. Includes postage + bonus features.
Postage for Priority Mail Flat Rate is $6.45. DON’T FORGET TO PAY FOR POSTAGE!

The NALC Editor Resource Book  is Volume 
II of Fred Acedo cartoons. It presents almost 
1100 of Fred Acedo’s cartoons published in our 
newsletter from 2003 - 2016. This book builds 
on the almost 500 cartoons in the original OuT 
tHeRe book which featured his work from 1993 
through 2002. Welcome to Volume II!

You may have questions about how this book 
can be used or whether or not it will be a good 
investment. You can call me at the phone 
number listed below. You can write to me, or you can e-mail me at BRZIII@AOLCOM. I would be glad 
to answer your questions or give you an idea of how this product can be a creative tool for your current 
or future NALC editor in presenting information to NALC members. (Please follow this trail                )

This book is an excellent book of clip art designed specifically for, by and about NALC members and 
our world. (Yes. I am biased. I believe that this IS an excellent book of clip art! I hope that you agree...)

Additionally, an index is provided that links ALL of the cartoons in both the original OuT tHeRe and in 
Volume II to assist editors in searching out cartoons by topic (e.g. dogs, injuries, supervisors, etc.). 

BASIL ZUNIGA 

Curious about what you might be getting? Check out the sample featured on the following page. 

SPECIAL OFFER: I will include a copy of OuT tHeRe with this order. 500 more cartoons! 

editor-guy
from the



Originally published November 2009  Originally published November 2009  

Originally published December 2009  Originally published December 2009  Originally published December 2009  

Originally published December 2009  Originally published December 2009  Originally published December 2009  

This is a sample. You are looking at page 82 in the NALC Editor 
Resource Book. There are 176 pages in this book that explore glimpses 

into our lives as Letter Carriers from January 2003 to July 2016  ...



Everybody has family pictures. And, it is always so much fun to look back 
and see how much the kids have grown. It can be disheartening to see how 
much we’ve changed as we age; but, age we do. Old pictures can be a real 
treasure trove that captures slices of life we once inhabited. They chronicle 
and grab moments along the road that we’ve travelled. Pictures are way cool!

Bill Curtis is a retired Branch 782 member who was once very active in many 
of the things we did. Prior to retiring, he loved to take pictures and his fellow 
Letter Carriers were often targets of his camera’s lens. A few of those pictures 
were hiding in a bundle I came across. I thought I would share three of them.

Although undated, I can make a guess that the photos were taken some time in 
the 1980s or early 1990s.  (Oh. Yes. That is hair that you see on Mark’s head!)
For me, what makes these pictures special is that these folks are still active 
in the Branch. Treasurer Molly Biggar, Recording Secretary Kim Gerdes and 

Health Benefit Representative Mark 
Ramirez continue to offer their en-
ergy, talents and dedication to further 
the interests of the rest of us!

I admit I was tempted to share these 
pictures with Molly, Kim and Mark 
before I published them... Seeing 
them now might make the three of 
them grin. I also hope that others enjoy the chance to see them. Somehow, this meandering 
sounds a little introspective to me. It probably is. There’s a reason.

Frank Martinez passed away just the other day. Too suddenly. His career began in 1978 and he 
retired some ten months ago in May 2017. Although a retired Letter Carrier like Molly, Kim 
and Mark, he continued to stay active in Branch 782 and was our current Sargeant-at-Arms.

I wish I had spent more time with him going over some of the things he’d experienced. I 
would probaby have had some mental pictures of the things he’d gone through, the dogs he’d 
encountered, people we’d both worked with, and what our lives had been like “back when”.

There is a feature in this newsletter which will — hopefully — paint a fuller portrait of the 
type of person and the man that he was. I hope you check out pages 6-9.

Homer Ruiz shared another picture with me recently that I 
want to also present to you. Homer was a Shop Steward when 
I first met him in 1979. He eventually went into supervision 
and retired in 2000 with almost 40 years. If you worked for 
Homer, you will probably agree that he was one of the “Good 
Guys”. He stays in touch with me and is usually a “regular” I 
see when I go to a funeral when a member of the postal family 
passes away. He stays in touch with a lot of folks.

The old push cart belongs to a guy named Chris Pimienta. (If 
you recognize that name, you are an old-timer who worked in 
the Bakersfield area. Chris was an NALC Letter Carrier who 
became an APWU Clerk and eventually retired more than just 
a few years ago.) Thanx for passing the picture to me, Homer!

Push carts, fanning flats on the ledge, Jeeps, Vince Sombrotto? 
Those I remember. But, before my time: demerits, wool pants, 
post office political appointees, delivering mail from a bicycle, 
taking a revolver to a train to pick up the Registers...

I guess we’re all just passing through, eh?

editor-guy
from the

Molly Biggar

Mark Ramirez

Kim Gerdes

Old Style Push Cart



Branch Officers

NALC Branch 782 Shop Stewards

Branch 782
Website

www.782nalc.com
Rick Plummer, Webmaster

Arvin (93203)   Mike Munoz  (661) 304-5516
Avenal (93204)   John Ortega  (661) 809-8140
Delano (93215)   Blanca Ibarra  (661) 725-1526
Lamont (93241)   Mike Munoz  (661) 304-5516 
McFarland (93250)  Bonnie Whitbey (661) 487-0972
Shafter (93263)   Norma Hamer  (661) 619-1465
Taft (93268)   Mike Meza  (805) 625-4541
Wasco (93280)   Joanne Layton  (661) 204-4928
Downtown Station (93301) Teresa Ortega  (661) 391-8026
South Station (93304)  Judy Kiyoshi  (661) 817-5529
South Station Alternate  Darryl Holderman (661) 487-5353
East Bakersfield (93305) Paul Salazar  (661) 303-3603
East Bakersfield (Alternate) Angie Hernandez (661) 322-4813
Hillcrest Station (93306) Pam Smith  (661) 979-5854
Brundage Station (93307) John Ortega  (661) 809-8140
Dole Court (93308)  Shari Sharp  (661) 364-5544
Stockdale Station (93309) Randy Courson  (661) 345-0256
Stockdale Station (93309) Maria Valenzuela (661) 496-5929
Camino Media (93311/13) Mike Meza  (805) 625-4541
Mojave (93501)   Delga Loza  (661) 824-8332
California City (93504)  Ryan Gerstl  (761) 373-4180
Boron (93516)   Paula Hogg  (760) 373-8963
Edwards AF Base (93523) Mike Meza  (805) 625-4541
Ridgecrest (93555)  Lynnel Howell  (760) 382-3030
Tehachapi (93561)  Paula Hogg  (760) 373-8963 
Trona (93562)   Lynnel Howell  (760) 382-3030

President   Mike Towery  (661) 331-9171
Vice-President  John Ortega   (661) 809-8140
Recording Secretary Kim Gerdes   (661) 834-2059
Treasurer   Molly Biggar  (661) 832-0393
Financial Secretary Anita Holderman  (661) 487-5353
HBP & MBA Rep.   Mark Ramirez  (661) 398-6075
Sargeant-at-Arms  Vacant   
Chief Trustee  Teresa Ortega  (661) 391-8026
Trustee   Paul Salazar   (661) 303-3603
Trustee   Darryl Holderman  (661) 332-9201   E.A. BAKER UNION UPDATE is 

published monthly by Merged Branch 
782 of the National Association of Letter 
Carriers, AFL-CIO.
   The opions expressed in this publication  
are those of the writer and are not neces-
sarilly  those of  the publication staff  or 
of the Officers of the Branch.
   The information contained in this publi-
cation is true and complete to our best  
knowledge. All recommendations, on 
equipment and procedures are made  
without guarantees on the part of the 
authors or of the organization. Because 
the quality of equipment, services and 
methods are beyond our control, the 
organization and its publication authors 
disclaim all liability incurred in connec-
tion with use of this information.  
   Information in this publication may not 
be used for illegal purposes.
   We invite all members to contribute  
articles for publication. Copy, if possible, 
should be double-spaced  (but doesn’t  
have to be) but MUST  be signed by the 
contributor. E-mails are preferred...
   The Editor retains the right to edit,  
delete, or reject the article for the good of 
the Branch (and even this is subject to  
persuasion).
   In the hope that material contained 
herein may be of benefit to the goals of 
the National Association of Letter Carri-
ers, permission is hereby granted to other 
NALC Branches to copy or use material 
and/or cartoons promulgated in this  
publication with our best wishes...but 
remember to cite/give us some credit.

Basil Zuniga, Editor-guy
(C) (661) 205-1603

e-mail: brziii@aol.com

Juan R. Rodriguez, Assistant Editor
(C) (661) 606-1672

The “S.A.N.E.”* 
Fred Acedo, Cartoonist

*(Special Assistant Newsletter Editor)
P.O. Box 6532

Bakersfield, CA  93386-6532
e-mail: outthere5150@yahoo.com

Anita Holderman, Branch Photographer
Dholderman@bak.rr.com

OWCP Representative  Rick Gerdes  (661) 301-9675
CCA Representative  Gilroy Manglicmot (661) 301-2156
USPS Social Recreation Rep Paul Greenfield  (661) 203-7802
USPS Social Recreation Rep Frank Martinez  (661) 703-4212
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This month, print version of the newsletter had 16 pages and the Web version has 24. More schtuff!!

2018 Food Drive!!
Branch 782 President Mike Towery and Chief Trustee 

Teresa Ortega during 2017 Food Drive

In Memorium 
Frank John Martinez

Branch 782 Sargeant-at-Arms

March 30, 1958 - March 17, 2018
Additional info on pages 6-9

Continued on page 12...

Letter Carriers all over the country are,
once again, spearheading the largest single
day food drive in the country! In every single 
city and town where we deliver, we will have a 
chance to make a real difference in lives!!!


